



Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen 

Meeting Minutes


Unapproved

February 20, 2019
Members present:
Chairman Linda Murray, Dave Bowers, Dave Senecal, Brad Harriman and Paul O’Brien. 
Members absent:
None. 
Staff present:
Acting Town Manager, James S. Pineo, Public Works Director, Dave Ford, Planning and Development Director, Mathew Sullivan, Wolfeboro Police Captain, Mark Livie and Recording Secretary, Amelia Capone-Muccio. 
Chairman Murray opened the meeting at 6:30 PM.  
Non-Public Session 

Mr. Pineo stated a non-public session is needed to discuss litigation and personnel.  
1. Consideration of Minutes- February 6th, 2019
It was moved by Dave Bowers and seconded by Dave Senecal to accept the minutes of February 6, 2019 as submitted. Members voted and being none opposed, the motion passed.  

2. Public Hearings
A. The Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen will hold a Public Hearing on Wednesday, February 20, 2019 at 6:35 PM at the Great Hall, 84 South Main Street, Wolfeboro, New Hampshire pursuant to RSA 284:51, I (b) KENO regarding the following 2019 Warrant Article “Shall we allow the operation of keno games within the Town?”    

Chairman Murray read the public notice of the hearing and noted that they were given guidelines from the NH Lottery Commission on how to proceed with such proposal relative to SB2 regulations. She opened the hearing to discussion. 

Mary? Of JP China, Alton, addressed the Board to explain that she has KENO at her restaurant in Alton and requested a few moments of the Boards time to explain how KENO is played. She handed out example cards of the game and gave a brief overview of what the customer playing the game would do (noting it’s a mix of Powerball and Bingo) and that there are betting options as low as $1. She stated that customers are not allowed to use credit cards to purchase tickets and hasn’t had any problems with this at her business location and in fact had increased her business in a positive way. She noted that Wolfeboro should have a business that would provide the service noting right now both Alton and Ossipee have locations. She stated this is not going to fit all types of businesses, but feels the ability to allow it within Wolfeboro opens it up to the business to make the decision whether or not to participate. 
Chris Alghren, local business owner, stated he is favor of this and understands the negative feelings on this as gambling can be a problem to some people. He stated this game is not much different than scratch tickets, pointing out you can now buy scratch tickets online. He stated right now any Wolfeboro residents would travel out of town to participate in KENO rather than at a local business. He also pointed out the funds received by the State for this program are used to fund all-day Kindergarten. 
Chairman Murray questioned if there are any others who wish to speak for or against the proposed article, being none, she closed the public hearing. She stated that this Article will be placed on the 2019 ballot presented to the voters March 12th. 

B. The Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen will hold a Public Hearing on Wednesday, February 20, 2019 at 6:30 PM at the Great Hall Town Hall, 84 South Main Street, Wolfeboro, New Hampshire regarding the conditional acceptance of and approval to construct a private sewer line extension approximately 1,100’ in length from Greenleaf Drive to Lewando Lane. This sewer line is proposed for construction between March and May of 2019 with a final acceptance to occur one-year after completion and upon satisfying all conditions.
Chairman Murray read the public notice of the hearing and opened the hearing up to discussion. 

Dave Ford addressed the Board to summarize that he has been working the Cleborne, Peterson and Conrad’s on constructing a low pressure sewer system on Clark Road from Greenleaf Drive to Lewando Lane. He explained this system would be similar to what was installed on Sewall Road. 

Randy Walker of Walker and Varney addressed the Board to provide a brief summary of the proposal on behalf of the Conrad’s, Peterson’s, and Clerborne’s. He stated the request is to extend the sewer as mention above, about 1100 feet from Greenleaf Drive to the end of the road. He stated the three owners that are currently on private sceptics would tie into the system as outlined in the memo from Planning and Development Director, Matt Sullivan. He stated page two of that memo outlines 12 conditions that the property owners are agreeable to as conditions of approval, except a modification to #12, removing “consider” as they feel that if all this work is to be done and financial public/private partnership is taking place, that after a year the town would agree to accept the line as it is a means of protecting the largest asset, Lake Winnipesaukee by removing three more private systems next to the lake. 

Scott Klemm addressed the Board to explain he had spoken to Mr. Sullivan yesterday with regards to the future connections of the system and who covers the cost of putting in the future connection, he questioned the blasting schedule/location, he questioned a system failure and protection of the lake and he stated he would like to see an update to the Sewer Ordinance before this is accepted. He has concerns of being forced to connect to the system, as he agrees with a future connection, but does not want to be forced to connect. 
Dave Ford replied that the connections will be placed by the Construction Company for future connections, the type of system that is being installed is lower pressure system and although it would be rare for a failure any sewer line break would come to the surface in the area of a break and the Sewer Ordinance will be updated to reflect changes, but noted that such is the discretion of the Public Works Director regarding connections, but the acceptance of this line is not going to take place for a year. 

Matt Sullivan addressed the Board to state that the Sewer Ordinances will be update at a subsequent Board meeting in March. 

Paul O’Brien questioned if Mr. Sullivan is comfortable removing “consider” from the conditions as requested by Attorney Walker. 

Mr. Sullivan replied he is fine with that change. 

Mr. Klemm questioned the connection stub locations. 

Mr. Ford replied that if he has concerns on his location he can meet with him to discuss that sooner than later before they are installed. 

Linda Merrow of Clark Road questioned if a Geological survey has been done and if the water and sewer line can go into the same trench. She also questioned if there is consideration to waiving future connection fees due to the blasting that will be done. 
Mr. Ford replied a geological survey has not been done. There is a lot of ledge in that area and they have not explored waiving any of the connections fees, noting that those fees address the maintenance of the system and the pump station on this road is over 30 years old and will need upgrades in the near future. He noted the town has been flexible in the past on payment options, but relies on the fees to support the system. He stated a water and sewer line can be in the same trench if the sewer line is sleeved. 

Mr. Klemm of 135 Clark Road stated he strongly prefers the Sewer Ordinance be update before approving this project. 

Chairman Murray stated the ordinances are scheduled for review in March by the Board, they intend to make that change. 

Attorney Walker replied that it appears everyone is conceptually in favor of the proposal. Moving forward with approval is crucial to the construction of the line, as it needs to move to the Department of Environmental Services (DES) for approval and there is a 60 window for that process. He stated that actual line will not be accepted by the town for a year, so there is plenty of time to make those ordinance upgrades. 

Mr. Ford noted the Board will be reviewing a memo from the Sharp’s with regards to a drainage easement at McKinney Park and a proposal for an equitable agreement to obtain the easement. 
Being no others to speak for or against the proposal, Chairman Murray closed the Public Hearing. 

It was moved by Brad Harriman and seconded by Paul O’Brien to accept conditional acceptance of and approval to construct a private sewer line extension approximately 1,100’ in length from Greenleaf Drive to Lewando Lane. This sewer line is proposed for construction between March and May of 2019 with a final acceptance to occur one-year after completion and upon satisfying all conditions as amended at this meeting. Members voted and being none opposed, the motion passed.  

3. Bulk Vote
A. Weekly Manifests

i. Manifest dated February 15, 2019

B. Property Tax Abatements/Refunds




Approvals

i. 56 Albee Beach Rd

Tax Map 164  Lot 36

ii. 41 Millwood Rd

Tax Map 218 Lot 48

C. Property Tax Credits/ Exemptions

i. 6 Natures Way

Tax Map 86 Lot 11



      ii. 33 Winnipesaukee Dr.
Tax Map 272 Lot 9

D. Notice of Intent to Cut Wood or Timber

i. North Line Rd

Tax Map 52 Lot 3

E. Current Use Application


Land Use Change Tax

i. 2 Beach Pond Rd

Tax Map 42 Lot 2

         ii.   990 Center St


Tax Map 71 Lot 2

F. Elderly Tax Deferral Application

i. 41 Millwood Rd

Tax Map 218 Lot 48

G. Donation: To accept gifts under $10,000, per RSA 31:95b: Representing a gift to the Town of Wolfeboro Economic Development Committee. 

It was moved by Linda Murray and seconded by Dave Senecal to accept the Bulk Vote as listed above A-G. Members voted and being none opposed, the motion passed.  

5. Appointments

Cyanobacteria Committee

i. Schelley Rondeau

ii. Pat Tarpey

Chairman Murray stated Health Officer Schelley Rondeau and the Executive Director of the Winnipesauke Association, Pat Tarpey, have requested membership to the Cyanobacteria Committee and with these appointments that brings the Committee to 11 members and that will fill the membership. 
It was moved by Paul O’Brien and seconded by Brad Harriman to appoint Schelly Rondeau and Pat Tarpey to the Cyanobacteria Committee for a three year appointment expiring March of 2021. Members voted and being none opposed, the motion passed.  

6. New Business

A. Discussion:   
Clark Road McKinney Park

Dave Ford addressed the Board and stated it has been brought to his attention that a commercial scuba diving companying is holding scuba classes at McKinney Park and this is creating a parking problem and safety concerns as there is not a lot of room at the end of Clark Road. He has provided a suggestion of posting the area noting there is no commercial business allowed or parking allowed on the paved portion of the road. 
Chairman Murray questioned if it is a local company. 

Mr. Ford replied it is not and if the Board is agreeable to post the area he will contact the company and make them aware of this situation. 

It was moved by Linda Murray and seconded by Paul O’Brien to approve the posting of two signs; “No Commercial Scuba Diving Classes with BOS approval” and “No Parking on paved portions of Clark Road or on private property without permission” as recommend by the Public Works Director. Members voted and being none opposed, the motion passed.  

B. Wolfeboro Area Farmers’ Market Lease renewal

Megan Young, President of the Wolfeboro Area Farmers’ Market, addressed the Board to discuss the lease renewal for the 2019 season. She stated the Farmers’ Market is looking to expand in the 2019 season starting 5/23-10/23, 2019 and also due to the Independence Day Holiday falling on Thursday this year to switch that week’s farmers’ market to Wednesday, to avoid completing with the holiday parade and firework festivities. 
Chairman Murray questioned if she has the updated parking map and insurance. 

Ms. Young provided the insurance certificate and parking plan map. 

Chairman Murray questioned if the Board wished to approve the requested extension of dates and holiday change. 

It was moved by Dave Bowers and seconded by Paul O’Brien to approve the 2019 Wolfeboro Area’s Farmers’ Market lease as amended with dates 5/23/2019 to October 31, 2019 (July 4th market will be change to July 3rd due to the holiday). Members voted and being none opposed, the motion passed.  

C. Capital Reserve Funds for Waste Water Treatment Facility
Dave Ford addressed the Board and stated that he is requesting an expenditure of $52,596,000 for the Waste Water Treatment Facility and that such projects have been on hold due to the insurance, he noted that the new policy is to have these expenditures approved by the Board of Selectmen. 
It was moved by Paul O’Brien and seconded by Dave Senecal to approve the expenditure of $52,596.00 from the Waste Water Treatment Facility Capital Reserve Fund as requested at this meeting. Members voted and being none opposed, the motion passed.  

D. Water and Sewer Rates
Dave Ford addressed the Board provided the proposed rate change and summary sheets explain the options, and he also provided at this meeting a spreadsheet showing the water and sewer funds and their projection based on rate increases for the next 10 years. 
Chairman Murray stated she requested the spreadsheet and the cash fund balance summary to help the Board make an informed decision by providing what the future of the funds would look like based on the rate increases today. 

Mr. Ford summarized the rate increase proposal noting the plan is to increase the rates to reduce the debt overtime. 

Mr. O’Brien questioned if the increases include the capital. 

Mr. Ford replied they do not but noted there is not much proposed over the next 10 years for large projects. 

Chairman Murray questioned if he is proposing 3% increase then 2% after that. 

Mr. Ford replied yes, but recommends reviewing it annually as the grant programs are not included in the rate structure. 
Mr. O’Brien stated he supports the concept, but would like to review the Enterprise Funds at a future meeting and discuss the balances and how much revenue we need to have in those funds. 
Chairman Murray stated that the monthly reports provide a lot of that information, but the rate structure is based on revenue and expenses for water/sewer and electric, but not for Pop Whalen. She thanked Mr. Ford for the presentation and feels that at this time the need to increase the rates 3% in order to make up that loss in the hydrant fee. 
It was moved by Linda Murray and seconded by Paul O’Brien to approve a 3% increase in the Water rate and a 2.5% increase in the Sewer rate effective March 1, 2019 (the increase will appear in the April 1st billing cycle). Members voted and being none opposed, the motion passed.  

E. Draft Capital Reserve Policy
Mr. Pineo requested tabling this discussion to the next meeting. 

It was moved by Linda Murray and seconded by Paul O’Brien to table the discussion on the draft Capital Reserve Policy to the next meeting Members voted and being none opposed, the motion passed.  

F. Capital Reserve Expense for Public Safety
Mr. Pineo stated that exhaust system for the generator at the Public Safety Building needs replacing and the cost is $3,810. The balance of the fund is $80,000 and this expense falls within the realm of maintenance and is a qualified expense from this account. 

It was moved by Brad Harriman and seconded by Dave Senecal to approve an expense from the Public Safety Building Capital Reserve fund in the amount of $3,810 as recommended at this meeting for the repair to the generator exhaust system at the Public Safety Building. Members voted and being none opposed, the motion passed.  

G. Other Business

Chairman Murray read a statement to clarify Warrant Article 15 as follows:
I would like to clarify some misinformation regarding the Dockside Restrooms WA 15.  The voters are not just being asked to add 3 new toilets and a urinal but instead to upgrade the restrooms and replace the existing two toilets, and sinks.  So when this project is completed, there will be a modern restroom facility with 3 toilets in the women area and 2 toilets and a urinal in the Men’s area for a total of 5 toilets instead of two and an addition of a urinal, two new sinks and two changing tables. The Dockside Restroom expansion and upgrade project was developed from citizens input. 

In 2015 the PWD and members of the BOS attended two public forums to evaluate and discuss 3 possible upgrades to the Dockside area. The Town also had a survey for residents to fill out on the three options.  These meetings were held to find out what Wolfeboro Citizens wanted. There was not a super majority who wanted one of the three design option but “most people wanted additional year round restrooms and did not want portable toilet.” 

Again in 2015 the EDC did a Business Expansion and Retention survey with 93 businesses.  One of the key findings was a need for more public restrooms in Town.

Based on the findings of the two meetings and surveys, the Board established the Restroom Committee.  The Committee systematically evaluated the community needs for restrooms and set a priority as to which one should be done first... 1 was the Foss Field building with 3 unisex winterized restrooms which has been completed. 2. Expansion and upgrade to the Dockside Restrooms. 3. Upgrade and expansion of the Railroad Station restrooms. 

This weekend and on Monday and Tuesday the Town was filled with snowmobilers, people enjoying winter activates out on Wolfeboro Bay and residents and tourists taking part in the food trucks events.  This would have been the perfect time for the Town to be able to open winterized bathroom at the Dockside building.

To me listening to the Citizens and putting forth Warrant Articles that address the community’s needs is not mismanagement but the way Town Government should respond to the Citizens.  While the tax rate has increased over the last 13 years that I have been on the Board of Selectmen, the voters have approved raising and appropriating funds to improve the Town’s assets such as Town Hall, wastewater effluent disposal system, sidewalks and curbing such as the sidewalk in front of Hunters, the annual road improvements, the Road way around the Railroad Station with the electric wires underground, Foss Field Building, Abenaki Four Season lodge and last year the Wolfeboro Public Library. 

If you would like more information on the 2019 warrant articles, you can go to the Town’s website home page and there is a power point presentation labeled 2019 Warrant Article presentation. 


Two important dates: 

March 4 the Chamber will hold a candidates forum at 5:30pm here in the Great Hall.
Town Elections will take place on March 12 from 8:00am to 7:00pm here at the Great Hall.  
On the Town’s website home page, Pat Waterman has posted a Town Election sample ballet.  Hope to see everyone at the Polls.
H. Town Manager’s Report 
Mr. Pineo reported the following:

· The 2018 Annual Town Report will be available at the Town Hall, Public Safety Building and the Wolfeboro Public Library on Monday, February 25th. 
· He reported that after a long night of a snow storm, the following evening he was present at a major water leak in the downtown that took several hours to repair, and he was impressed with the staffs ability to get this repair made after working a long evening the previous evening. 

· The Public Works Budget has some concerns with all of the storms we have had so far and reported Overtime is 89% expended, Water Department Overtime 114% spent, 85% spent in the salt budget, 66% spend on the sand budget, diesel is at 40% spent and vehicle maintenance is at 88%. 

· He also wanted to bring to light another topic coming from the Public Works Department and that an employee has planned a fishing tournament for the staff of the Town, he has permits for the event shared it amongst the employees to take place on March 2nd. He wanted to take the time to mention this because even with how busy the department has been, they are still managing to keep up the moral and he felt this employee should be recognized for his efforts, it is a great idea. 
· He announced that Amy Capone Muccio has been hired to fill the Town Manager’s Executive Assist position and started in that role last week. 

I. Committee Reports
Mr. O’Brien stated he attended the Chamber of Commerce event at the 1810 House. 

Mr. Senecal reported he attended a special meeting of the Board of Selectmen to approve the Great Food Truck Race event that took place in town this week and the Hazard Mitigation Meeting. 

Mr. Harriman reported he attended the Hazard Mitigation Meeting and the Planning Board meeting. 

Chairman Murray attended the Friends of the Town Hall meeting. 

Mr. Bowers reported he attended the EDC meeting at which they heard a presentation on Scenic Byways, he attended the Library Trustees meeting, and he attended the special Board meeting to approve the Food Truck Race. 

J. Questions from the Public/Press

Elissa Paquette of the Granite State News addressed the Board and congratulated Ms. Muccio on her new position and questioned who be taking the Welfare Director position. 

Mr. Pineo replied for the time Ms. Muccio will still be covering the Welfare duties for the time being due to budget constraints. 

Being no further business before the Board, Chairman Murray entertained a motion to enter non-public session to discuss personnel and litigation.  

Dave Senecal moved the Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen to enter non-public session RSA 91 A: 3 to discuss personnel and litigation with the Town Manager at 8:14 PM. Dave Bowers seconded. Roll call vote: Linda Murray- yes, Dave Bowers.-yes, Brad Harriman-yes, Dave Senecal-yes and Paul O’Brien-yes, the motion passed. 

The Board re-entered public session at 9:37 PM. 

It was moved by Brad Harriman and seconded by Dave Senecal to seal the minutes of February 20, 2019. Members voted and being all in favor, the motion passed. 

Being no further business before the Commission, Chairman Murray entertained a motion to adjourn. 

Dave Senecal moved the Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen to adjourn at 9:38 PM. Dave Bowers seconded. Being none opposed, the motion passed.

Respectfully submitted, 

Amelia Capone-Muccio
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